
REGULAR MONTHLY MEETING 

FEBRUARY 21, 2017 

 

The St. Bernard Parish School Board met in a Regular Monthly Meeting on 

Tuesday, February 21, 2017 at 6:00 p.m. in the St. Bernard Parish School 

Board Office.  Following the Prayer and Pledge of Allegiance, the Secretary 

called roll.  Present were Mrs. Diana B. Dysart, President; Mrs. Darleen P. 

Asevedo, Mr. Donald D. Campbell, Dr. Hugh C. Craft, Mr. Carl W. Gaines, 

Jr., Mr. Clifford M. Englande, Mrs. Katherine K. Lemoine, Mr. Joseph V. 

Long, Sr. and Mr. Sean K. Warner.  Mr. William H. Egan and Dr. Henderson 

Lewis, Jr. were absent. 

 

On a point of privilege, Mr. Englande congratulated the school bands who 

marched in the local Mardi Gras parades.   

 

Mrs. Dysart began the meeting with a Public Hearing on the new school 

attendance zones for Arabi, Chalmette, Lacoste, Meraux and Davies 

Elementary Schools.  Ms. Voitier began the public hearing by explaining the 

process by which the building of the new Meraux Elementary came about 

with the donation of property from the Meraux Foundation and building 

expenses covered through insurance, FEMA and CDBG funding in the 

aftermath of Hurricane Katrina.  She also explained the overcrowding that is 

being experienced at the existing elementary schools from the Orleans parish 

line up to the Davies Elementary eastern boundary.  With all that being said, 

Ms. Voitier stated that she is looking forward to the opening of the new 

Meraux Elementary which will carry the same excellence in curriculum and 

organization as all the other elementary schools.  

 

Ms. Voitier explained that in examining the possible new lines for the 

elementary school districts, maps were studied, current student numbers and 

their locations were studied and neighborhoods and natural boundaries were 

noted.  Once the lines were determined, Ms. Voitier arranged for this 

information to be disseminated to all elementary families with information 

informing families of this Public Hearing.  She noted that special 

consideration would be given to students in their exit year as to whether or 

not they would want to move to their new school or stay in their former 

school in which case parents would have to provide transportation to their 

former school.  As far as uniforms are concerned, if a parent has uniforms 

from their former school, students would be allowed to wear those uniforms 

in their new school until such time as they are outgrown. 

At this time, Mrs. Dysart welcomed parents to speak after filling out the 

supplied speaker card with an approximate three minute time limit.  A total of 

eleven (11) parents spoke regarding topics ranging from disruption of familiar 

routines for their child, special needs students, availability of daycare, 

complaints about buying into a particular school district and now being zoned 

out of their desired district, requests for before and after care at the schools, 

concerns overcrowding of children being funneled into Trist Middle School 
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and concerns about streets split in the middle.  At this time the public hearing 

was closed.  

In addressing the next agenda item concerning a motion to approve the new 

school attendance zones, Mrs. Dysart asked Board members if there was any 

discussion regarding this issue.  Mr. Long stated that while he is inclined to 

vote for the designated district lines that have been presented, he asked if Ms. 

Voitier could address a few of the parent concerns that were presented.  

Regarding special needs students, Ms. Voitier stated that those types of 

concerns would be addressed privately with parents on a case by case basis.  

Ms. Voitier also stated that there is an expansion scheduled for the Trist 

Middle School that would accommodate the population of students.  She also 

reiterated that by having the new school, the classroom numbers at the 

overcrowded schools will be relaxed and more conducive to classroom 

productivity.  Ms. Voitier also stated that before and after care is offered by 

the school system at Arabi Elementary and the daycare situation has been 

studied within the school districts and was taken into consideration during this 

redistricting process. 

Mrs. Dysart stated that she was glad to hear parents being so happy with their 

current schools and wants everyone to know that these changes are taken very 

seriously and knows that change is difficult for everyone.   She assured 

everyone that this new school will surely meet expectations of parents as it 

begins and develops their own traditions with teachers, students and staff. 

At this time, Mr. Long moved to approve the new school attendance zones for 

Arabi, Chalmette, Lacoste, Meraux and Davies Elementary Schools.  

Seconded by Mr. Warner, the motion passed unanimously by the following 

roll call vote of the members present. 

ROLL CALL VOTE: 

YEAS:  Mrs. Asevedo, Mr. Campbell, Dr. Craft, Mr. Gaines, Mr.  

   Englande, Mrs. Dysart, Mrs. Lemoine, Mr. Long, Mr.  

   Warner 

NAYS:  None 

ABSENT:  Mr. Egan, Dr. Lewis 

 

No one appeared for Community Concerns. 

 

At this time Mrs. Dysart shared the Committee Assignments and the External 

Responsibility Responsibilities for the 2017 calendar year.  See below: 

 

2017 

COMMITTEE ASSIGNMENTS 

AND 

EXTERNAL RESPONSIBILITIES 
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COMMITTEE CO-CHAIRPERSONS 

 

Mr. Joseph V. Long*     Executive Committee 

Dr. Hugh C. Craft** 

 

Mrs. Katherine K. Lemoine *    Finance Committee 

Mr. Clifford M. Englande**      

 

Mr. William H. “Bill” Egan*    Insurance Committee 

Mrs. Darleen P. Asevedo** 

 

Mr. Sean K. Warner*     Building Committee 

Mr. Donald D. “Don” Campbell** 

 

Dr. Henderson Lewis, Jr.*    Education Committee 

Mr. Carl W. Gaines, Jr. ** 

 

*Chair for odd numbered months    ** Chair for even numbered months 

 

 

EXTERNAL RESPONSIBILITIES 

 

Mr. Sean K. Warner    Federal Governmental Relations 

Mr. Carl W. Gaines, Jr.  

 

Mr. Clifford M. “Cliff” Englande    Local Governmental Relations 

Dr. Hugh C. Craft 

 

Mr. Clifford M. “Cliff” Englande  LA School Board Assoc. 

Relations 

Dr. Hugh C. Craft 

 

Mr. William H. “Bill” Egan   National Sch. Bd. Assoc. 

Relations 

 

Mr. Donald D. “Don” Campbell  LSU Coop. Extension Relations 

 

Mrs. Darleen P. Asevedo    Junior Achievement Relations 

 

Mrs. Katherine K. Lemoine   Head Start Policy Council 

Member 

 

Mrs. Diana B. Dysart    Higher Education Relations 

 

Dr. Henderson Lewis, Jr.    BESE Relations 

 

Dr. Hugh C. Craft and    Louisiana Legislative Relations 

Mr. Joseph V. Long 
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On Motion by Mr. Warner, seconded by Mrs. Lemoine, the Board voted 

unanimously by a roll call vote of the members present to incorporate the 

General Committee Report into the minutes of the February Regular Monthly 

Meeting. 

 

GENERAL COMMITTEE REPORT 

TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 14, 2017 

 

The St. Bernard Parish School Board met as a Committee of the Whole on 

Tuesday, February 14, 2017 at 6:00 p.m. in the Board Room of the St. 

Bernard Parish School Board Office.  Following the Prayer and Pledge of 

Allegiance, the Secretary called the roll.  Members present were, Mrs. Diana 

B. Dysart, President; Mr. Donald D. Campbell, Dr. Hugh C. Craft, Mr. 

William H. Egan, Mr. Carl W. Gaines, Jr., Mr. Clifford M. Englande, Mrs. 

Katherine K. Lemoine, Dr. Henderson Lewis, Jr, Mr. Joseph V. Long, Sr. and 

Mr. Sean K. Warner.  Mrs. Darleen P. Asevedo was absent. 

 

Mrs. Dysart began the meeting with a Happy Valentine’s Day to everyone.  

On a point of privilege, Mr. Englande mentioned the Board’s recent 

attendance of the annual Louisiana School Board Association Conference and 

congratulated Dr. Hugh Craft who was sworn in as President of that 

organization and Mrs. Katherine Lemoine for being sworn in as District I 

representative.  Also highlighted at the LSBA Conference was a Chalmette 

High video which was chosen as the winner of a video contest and received 

$2,500 for Chalmette High and Ms. Voitier for being a friend to Public 

Education.  Mr. Egan also noted Dr. Henderson Lewis for his speech at the 

LSBA Conference which he attended both as a member of our Board and as 

the Superintendent of the New Orleans public schools. 

 

Mrs. Dysart next introduced the agenda item regarding Committee 

Assignments for the Board for the next calendar year.  Copies of the 

assignments were provided to the Committee Members to review, any 

changes to this list will be made at the Regular Monthly Meeting. 

 

Mrs. Dysart next welcomed Mr. Albert Carey to present an overview of the 

status of the construction on the new Arlene Meraux Elementary School.  

The construction photos showed the school with completed exterior finishes 

and exterior roads and parking around the school.  Interiors appear to be near 

to completion with floor work being done in most halls.   

 

After completing his presentation, the Committee thanked Mr. Carey for the 

information and for his hard work in managing the construction of the new 

school. 

 

Mrs. Dysart next welcomed Ms. Alex Schneider to present the February 

edition of Super News.  Ms. Schneider reviewed a few upcoming activities in 

the schools including a presentation by Mr. Arnie Fielkow of the National 

Basketball Retired Players Association who will speak to students at CHS 

about culture and community, the McDonald’s All-American Pep Rally 

honoring student Mitchell Robinson and other athletes and upcoming Mardi 

Gras Celebrations at each of the schools.  The actual Super News video with 

host Barry Lemoine and guest host, parish-wide Elementary Teacher of the 

Year, Kelsey Klein, presented the aforementioned topics as well as: the St. 

Bernard Parish AP program being recognized as a program of distinction by 

the College Board and the LDOE; Placement of two School Board Members 
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to LSBA Offices; Board Member Henderson Lewis, Jr. was noted for his 

recent appearance in New Orleans Magazine as one of the most important 

people for his role as New Orleans Superintendent; Mitchell Robinson’s 

naming to the McDonald’s All American Team; Kelly Plaiscia was named as 

an inductee to the St. Bernard Parish Sports Hall of Fame; and the CHS 

Charmers named as 2017 State High Kick Champions.  Teacher Features 

highlighted Rebecca Wood of St. Bernard Middle, Telya Lopez of Smith 

Elementary, Jodie Georgusis of Chalmette Elementary School and Ms. Gerry 

Russo of Arabi Elementary.  Emi Gonzalez, a fifth grade student at Lacoste 

Elementary, was mentioned for his prize winning essay in the Martin Luther 

King essay contest.  Congratulations were also offered to Board Members 

Diana Dysart and Mr. Cliff Englande who were re-elected to their posts of 

President and Vice-President respectively on the School Board.  Ms. Voitier 

was congratulated for her recognition by the LSBA as being a friend of 

Public Education in Louisiana and finally, recognition was given to Hunter 

Bell and Shelby Christmas who were voted Mr. and Ms. Chalmette at the 

recent Annual Titles Dance.   

 

Mrs. Dysart thanked Ms. Schneider for her presentation. 

 

As education chair, Mr. Carl Gaines welcomed Ms. Lee Anne Harlton and 

Ms. Mary Lumetta to present information regarding the Summer Reading 

Program for the summer of 2017. 

 

Ms. Lee Anne Harlton and Ms. Mary Lumetta informed the Committee of 

the existence of a summer reading program for all students entering third 

grade through twelfth grade but this year there will be a push to expand its 

presence by providing the summer reading list of books to all school libraries 

and purchasing extra copies of each book for easy accessibility for students. 

The list will also be provided to the parish library to assist their consumers in 

accessibility.  In addition to better accessibility to the books, Davies 

Elementary will be open during June in the summer and will allow students 

to check out summer reading books and take the required Accelerated 

Reader test which is good for those students who read the books early in the 

summer, these tests if not taken during the summer will be offered at school 

during the first two weeks of school. 

 

Upon completion of their presentation, all questions were addressed by Mrs. 

Harlton and Ms. Lumetta.  The Committee thanked them for their time. 

 

Dr. Craft as Executive Committee Chair asked Ms. Voitier to address the 

agenda item concerning the Administration’s recommendation for the 

redistricting of Elementary Schools.   

 

Ms. Voitier opened by saying how excited everyone is regarding the opening 

of our new Arlene Meraux Elementary School which will be ready to receive 

students in August of 2017.  She stated that redistricting was required for the 

new elementary school opening.  Ms. Voitier called attention to a packet in 

Committee Members folders which outline the old district lines, the 

proposed new district lines and a map with the new lines displayed.  She also 

stated that Smith Elementary and Gauthier Elementary have no changes to 

their district lines, the changes are in the Arabi, Chalmette, Lacoste and the 

newly created Meraux Elementary lines.   
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Parents will be notified of the new district lines by having the new lines 

delivered to parents by sending packets home with students in the elementary 

schools, a call will go out to all parents of the elementary schools to tell them 

that the proposed changes are being sent home along and that maps will be 

present in each elementary school and the School Board Central Office to 

display the proposed lines for next year.   

 

Uniform concerns and exit year student concerns were addressed by stating 

that previous school uniforms will be allowed at any student’s new school 

and any student entering their fifth grade school year or “exit” year of school 

may opt to stay at their school for their exit year as long as they provide their 

own transportation to and from school.   

 

Finally, Ms. Voitier stated that a public hearing will take place on Tuesday, 

February 21, 2017 at the District’s Central Office for concerned citizens to 

voice their concerns and input into these line changes.   

 

Dr. Lewis moved to send this item to the Board without a recommendation 

pending the results of the public hearing on February 21st.  Seconded by Mr. 

Long, the motion passed by the following roll call vote. 

 

ROLL CALL VOTE: 

 

YEAS:  Dr. Craft, Mr. Egan, Mr. Gaines, Mr. Englande, Mrs. 

Dysart,  

   Mrs. Lemoine, Dr. Lewis, Mr. Long and Mr. Warner 

 

NAYS:  None 

 

ABSTAIN:  Mr. Campbell 

 

ABSENT:  Mrs. Asevedo 

 

Mrs. Dysart next asked Mr. Granberry to present to the Committee, for 

informational purposes, the list of Administrators who were up for a two 

year renewal of their performance contracts which are due to expire on June 

30, 2017.  Also presented to the Committee were the recommendations for 

renewal.  Mr. Granberry answered all questions posed by the Committee. 

 

Mr. Granberry next went on to present the Personnel Changes for February 

2017 for review by the Committee.  Mr. Granberry addressed all comments 

and questions of the Committee.   

 

As Finance Committee chair Mr. Englande welcomed Mr. David Fernandez 

to present the Administration’s request for proposals for ELA and Math 

Curriculum materials.  With a motion from Dr. Craft and a second from Mr. 

Warner the Committee voted unanimously by a roll call vote of the members 

present to recommend to the Board to approve the Administration’s request 

for proposals for ELA and Math Curriculum materials. 

Mr. Englande continued with Finance Committee business with Mrs. Blum 

to present the Administration’s request to advertise for bid for Small Food 

Service Equipment (Class 13) for the period of July 1, 2017 through June 30, 

2018.  With a motion from Dr. Lewis and a second from Mrs. Lemoine the 

Committee voted unanimously by a roll call vote of the members present to 

recommend to the full Board to approve the Administration’s request to 
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advertise for bid for Small Food Service Equipment (Class 13) for the period 

of July 1, 2017 through June 30, 2018.   

 

Under Superintendents’ Recommendations Ms. Voitier reiterated the 

upcoming visit from Arnie Fielkow and the McDonald’s All-American Pep 

Rally honoring student Mitchell Robinson and other spring athletes.  She 

also asked everyone to watch for schools to appear in the upcoming Mardi 

Gras parades.  Mr. Warner congratulated the CHS basketball team on 

winning district last night. 

 

There being no further business to discuss, and on motion of Mr. Campbell, 

seconded by Dr. Craft and passed unanimously by voice vote, the meeting 

was adjourned. 

 

 

*********************************************** 

 

A motion was made by Dr. Craft to approve the minutes of the Regular 

Monthly Meeting from November 15, 2016 as published on February 17, 

2017.  Seconded by Mr. Gaines, the motion passed unanimously by a roll 

call vote of the members present. 

 

For informational purposes, the following Administrators are up for a two 

year renewal of their performance contract which expires on 6/30/17.  Their 

new contract will run from 7/1/17 through 6/30/19. 

 

1. Emily Boackle, Chalmette High, Assistant Principal 

2. Lisa Demarest, Trist Middle, Assistant Principal 

3. Sandra Dempsey, Chalmette Elementary, Assistant Principal 

4. Julie Ginart, Bus Garage, Supervisor of Transportation 

5. Tiffani Glapion, Davies Elementary, Assistant Principal 

6. Alison Gros, Admin. Office, Coordinator of Special Education 

7. Cheramie Kerth, Admin. Office, Supervisor of Special Education 

8. Heather Morel, Meraux Elementary, Assistant Principal 

9. Patricia Pourciau, Adult Education, Coordinator 

10. Tommie Powell, Admin. Office, Supv. Child Welfare/Attendance 

11. Denise Pritchard, Trist Middle, Principal 

12. Cassandra Reddick, W. Smith Elementary, Assistant Principal 

13. Geralyn Russo, Arabi Elementary, Assistant Principal 

14. Alexandra Schneider, Admin. Office, Coordinator Comm/Curr 

Support 

15. Donna Schultz, Davies Elementary, Principal 

16. Deborah Seibert, Admin. Office, Supervisor of Special Programs 

17. Lisa Young, Gauthier Elementary, Principal 

 

 

************************************************* 

 

 

Ms. Voitier presented the Personnel Changes for February 2017 
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ST. BERNARD PARISH SCHOOL BOARD 

MINUTES OF FEBRUARY 21, 2017 

 

 

CHANGES FOR BOARD MEMBERS INFORMATIONAL PURPOSE 

ONLY: 

PERSONNEL CHANGES - TEACHERS 

APPOINTMENTS 

Gabrielle Rizzo  Lacoste Elementary-Special Ed Teacher 

    (Temporary Assignment) 

Michael Harlton  Administration Office-Business Services 

Melissa Turner  St. Bernard Middle-Elementary Teacher 

    (Temporary Assignment) 

 

 

MEDICAL LEAVE 

Alaa Alkurd   Arabi Elementary-Elementary Teacher 

    (Rachel Walsh replaced Alaa Alkurd) 

 

 

RESIGNATION 

David Kimberly  Lacoste Elementary-Special Ed Teacher 2/9/17 

 

 

 

SUPPORT PERSONNEL 

APPOINTMENTS 

Jamie Hoolahan  Gauthier Elementary-Part-Time Cafeteria Tech 

Tina Edwards  Transportation-Bus Driver 

Clara Filizola   Chalmette High School-Paraeducator 

Christine LaFrance  Chalmette High School-Custodian 

Dionne Lee   Transportation-Bus Driver 

 

 

TRANSFERS 

Tina Dewint   From Andrew Jackson Middle-Part-Time Cafeteria 

    Tech to Chalmette Elementary-Cafeteria Tech 

James Ella Thompson From Chalmette Elementary-Part-Time Cafeteria 

    Tech 

    to Andrew Jackson Middle-Cafeteria Tech 

 

****************************** 

 

Ms. Voitier also took this opportunity to announce the appointment Natalie 

Albers as the Principal of the new Meraux Elementary School.  Ms. Voitier 

noted that Ms. Albers is well prepared to be principal of the new Meraux 

Elementary School and feels she is an excellent choice for this position. 

 

With a recommendation from the Committee, Mr. Long moved to approve the 

Administration’s request to advertise for proposals for ELA and Math 

Curriculum materials.  Seconded by Mr. Gaines, the motion passed 

unanimously by a roll call vote of the members present. 
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With a recommendation from the Committee, Mrs. Lemoine moved to 

approve the Administration’s request to advertise for bid for Small Food 

Service Equipment (Class 13) for the period of July 1, 2017 through June 30, 

2018.  Seconded by Mr. Campbell, the motion passed unanimously by a roll 

call vote of the members present. 

 

Under items to be placed on the agenda of the next Committee meeting, Mr. 

Warner requested an update on Letter Grades, testing and new ESSA plan. 

 

Under Superintendent’s Recommendations Ms. Voitier reminded about Mardi 

Gras Celebrations at the schools and in the surrounding communities.  Also, 

she noted that Chalmette High is preparing for competing in playoffs.  

 

On motion of Dr. Craft, seconded by Mr. Englande and passed by a 

unanimous voice vote, the meeting was adjourned.  

 

 

Diana B. Dysart/s    Doris Voitier/s   

DIANA B. DYSART    DORIS VOITIER 

PRESIDENT    SECRETARY 

 

 

 

 


